THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room at 6:00 p.m. on June 20, 2006.

PRESENT:
MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 4




MS.  CAROL A. HILSON





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 3





(Dr. Carvelli participated by telephone--




 Superintendent’s Report to Adjournment)

ABSENT:
DR.  SAMUEL S. GAINES





Member Residing in District No. 5


ALSO PRESENT:
MRS. SANDRA WOLFE, Deputy Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
PUBLIC HEARING (Moved from 06/13/06 regular meeting that was re-scheduled to 06/20/06)

Student Code of Conduct
Chairman Hensley opened the public hearing to receive comments on proposed changes to Policy #5.30, Student Code of Conduct.  Copies of the policy were provided for the public to review. There were no comments received from the audience.  The public hearing was closed and Deputy Superintendent Sandra Wolfe made the following recommendation.


Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve School



Board Policy #5.30, Code of Student Conduct, as presented (Miller/



Hilson/Carried 3-0).

Dr. Judi Miller commented that board members had reviewed a draft policy on several occasions in the past and she was comfortable with the proposed changes.

MINUTES

Action:  There was a motion to approve the minutes for the May 9, 2006 regular meeting

and the June 7, 2006 expulsion meeting as presented (Miller/Hilson/Carried 3-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

1. KP Nominees for Principal & Asst. Principal Achievement Award for Outstanding Leadership 2006
Mr. Kevin Perry, Area Assistant Superintendent, introduced the following district nominees for the 2006 Principal Achievement Award for Outstanding Leadership and the 2006 Outstanding Assistant Principal Awards:  Lin Bushore, principal at Fort Pierce Westwood High; Charles Cuomo, principal at Forest Grove Middle; Bernadette L. Floyd, principal at Windmill Point Elementary; Letty Richardson, assistant principal at Fort Pierce Westwood High; Roberta Coombs, assistant principal at Southport Middle, and Glenn Rustay, assistant principal at Port St. Lucie Elementary. 

The Board recognized these outstanding leaders for their exemplary involvement with their schools and community, there leadership in increasing student performance, their promotion of safe learning environments, and their efforts to establish partnerships with parents and community members.
STAFF REPORTS

  2. BS Curriculum Report – Guidance Plan







Ms. Barbara Slaga, Assistant Superintendent of Student Services & ESE, and Ms. Barbara Casteen, Director of Student Services, informed the Board that House Bill 769 required each school district in Florida to have a District Guidance Plan.  District staff had developed a plan which was titled St. Lucie County K-12 Comprehensive Developmental Guidance. The Board was being asked to approve the plan (see consent agenda item #37) so that it could be submitted to the Dept. of Education for approval.
The Board had previously received a copy of the plan for review and listened as Ms. Slaga and Ms. Casteen briefly summarized parts of the plan which included the mission, philosophy, rationale, program resources, program management and support, counseling, consultation, coordination, curriculum and accountability. This item was approved under the consent agenda.

3. ML Superintendent’s Report/Updates –

Toussaint L’Ouverture International.School, Inc.
Chairman Hensley informed the Board that Dr. Carvelli would now be participating in the meeting by telephone.  Deputy Superintendent Wolfe introduced Dr. Diane Allerdyce and Major Joseph Bernadel who were representing the charter school.  Mrs. Wolfe stated that district staff and representatives from Toussaint L’Ouverture International School, Inc. had been working in partnership towards the opening of a charter school this coming year.  Charter school representatives were given what they thought was clearance to use the Boys’ & Girls’ Club Garden Terrace site near C. A. Moore Elementary. They were, however, recently told that the current zoning of the site was not in compliance with the use of that facility as a school.  Meetings were held with officials seeking assistance.  The concern around the zoning issue is whether the facility will be ready for students by the opening day of school.  The City has a zoning process which was being followed but it was unclear how quickly this would occur.  The City had agreed to conduct an inspection, however, If it revealed there is a need to renovate the site, the question remains the same—will it be done in time for students to attend by opening day? If renovations are not extensive, there is a contractor standing by.  If they prove to be extensive, the school representatives will choose to open the following year.  The timeline indicated the site would be approved by June 30, 2006, but that was just not possible.  Last week, the charter school received the federal start-up dollars that were originally expected in May 2006.  Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent of Business Services and CFO, had asked that the financial tapes be revised to reflect any changes.  Mrs. Wolfe stated the district would like to see the charter school have an extended timeline to work on the facility issue and scheduling concerns.  Further information should be provided to staff by Thursday prior to the July 18th board meeting for presentation to the Board at that time.  Everyone wanted the charter school to be successful and they were working together in the best interest of children.

Mrs. Hensley summarized that since there was only one board meeting in July and the date had been moved back to July 18, this would allow extra time to receive the information.  Mr. Harrell suggested that staff be directed to work with the charter school applicant to come up with a feasible schedule that could be brought back to the Board at its July 18th meeting.  There would need to be a comprehensive list of all deliverables and possibly waivers of some of the timeframes if the school decides to move forward for the current school year.  Board members concurred with Mr. Harrell’s suggestion.

Test Scores

On another subject, Mrs. Wolfe expressed her congratulations to staff and principals on their student performance this year—it was outstanding.  St. Lucie schools rose to the challenge this year.  Seventy-five percent of schools showed improvement or maintained their status; 60% of schools were rated A or B and that was a significant increase over last year.  On June 19th, it was discovered that the district’s grade had improved to a B district-wide.

Summer School/Voluntary Pre-K Program

On a final note, Mrs. Mary Krause presented a brief update on the district’s summer school and Pre-K voluntary program that included the seniors’ summer school at Fort Pierce Central; VPK and Camp ‘Smores at Floresta Elementary and Fairlawn Elementary, and VPK at Bayshore Elementary.   Everything was going very smoothly and programs were very successful.
Florida Children’s Services Organization

Mrs. Hensley and Ms. Hilson had attended a meeting of the Florida Children’s Services Councils state organization.  I was decided the organization would focus very  heavily on 0-5 year olds. They were trying to put together a very comprehensive plan for the entire state.  Mrs. Hensley would share more information with staff as it was forthcoming.
 CTA REPORT
No report.
CWA REPORT
No report.
CONSENT AGENDA


Action:  The superintendent recommended that the Board approve




consent agenda items #4 through #15, #17 through #32,




and #34 through #65 (Miller/Hilson/Carried 4-0).

Discussion: prior to stating the question, Dr. Miller referred to item #13 and commented she was glad to see there was someone in place for hurricane disaster recovery and debris removal prior to any upcoming storm.

Following the vote, Mrs. Wolfe asked that all new principals come forward to be recognized and say a few words.  Mrs. Wolfe also introduced new assistant principals and their family members.
  4. SR Personnel Agenda and Leaves – Administrative Appointments 2006-07
  5. MK Job Descriptions (12 Months: Language Arts/Reading Spec., TSA, Reading First Spec., Tech. Resource Spec.) 
  6. MK Job Description for 12 Month Title I/Migrant Programs – Program Specialist

  7. TB Payment of Bills

  8. TB Monthly Financial Report
  9. TB Internal Accounts Audit Report 2004-05
10. TB District Compliance Audit Report 2004-05

11. TB Reauthorize 2005-06 Salary Schedules for 2006-07, Incorporating 07-01-06 Across the Board Increases (4%)
12. AL Bid 06-18 Term Contract for Janitorial Services for South County Compound
13. AL Bid 06-19 Hurricane/Disaster Recovery and Debris Removal
14. AL Bid 06-21 Installation of Generators
15. AL ITB 06-23 Solid Waste Collection Services

16. AL Bid 06-25 Gasoline (Delete)
17. AL Declaration of Surplus Property – Equipment
18. MK Voluntary Pre-kindergarten Ed Program Contract - Early Learning Coalition of St. Lucie County
19. MK Title I Local Educational Agency Plan (LEA) 2006-2011
20. MK Application for Title I-Migrant Program

21. MK Application for Funds for Delinquent and At-risk Students: Title I: Part D

22. MK Application for Title I School-wide Program
23. MK East Coast Technical Assistance Center
24. MK Riverdeep the Learning Company Contract
25. JK Education Foundation Director of Development Agreement of Services 

26. KS Carl Perkins Vocational/Technical Education Grant 2006-07

27. CT 90 Day Emergency Rule Adoption of District Wellness Policy #4.151 (Public Hearing 07/18/06)

28. SW 21st Century Community Learning Centers

29. DM 2006 Best Practice Report

30. KP St. Lucie West Centennial Trip to Anaheim, CA for HOSA National Competition; June 21-26, 2006 

31. GY YMCA School Collaborative Agreement 
32. GY Contract with Ed Designs
33. BS K-12 Comprehensive Developmental Guidance Program 2006-07 (Delete/Duplication/See #2 & #37)
34. BS IDEA Grant, Part B and Pre K, Part B

35. BS SEDNET Grant

36. BS Renewal of Multi-District Agreements with Indian River, Martin & Okeechobee Counties

37. BS District Guidance Plan (See item #2 for report)
38. BS Amendment to Professional Svcs. Agreement with Educational Based Services (EBS), Inc. 
39. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Drug Abuse Treatment Association (DATA), ALPHA Program
40. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Care Management Consultants, Inc.
41. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with the Boys’ & Girls’ Club of St. Lucie County

42. BS Cooperative Agreement with Agricultural & Labor Program, Inc., 

43. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Educational Based Services (EBS), Inc.

44. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with A+ Associated Therapy Professionals, Inc. (Extended 05-06)
45. BS Professional Services Agreement with Linda Cher Amie, Inc.

46. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Drs. Berghash & Lanza, P.L., for Audiological Svcs.

47. BS Professional Svcs, Agreement with ABC Consulting Svcs.

48. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Frank L. Krukauskas

49. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Leatha D. Mullins, P.L.

50. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Suncoast Mental Health Center, Inc.
51. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Helping People Succeed, Inc.,

52. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Deaf Communication Specialists, Inc.

53. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Patricia Wirth

54. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Michelle McMurtry, J. D.

55. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Lauren S. Green

56. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Deborah Mock

57. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Jennifer Houck for Asst. Physical Therapy Svcs.

58. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Catherine Enns

59. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Susan Dixon

60. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Greg MacDonald

61. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt.for Orientation and Mobility with Jennifer Braswell Breitinger

62. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with Lorie G. Schultz

63. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement with A+ Associated Therapy Professionals, Inc. (06-07)
64. BS Professional Svcs. Agreements for Hospital/Homebound Services with:
John Keaney; Benita Locklear; Charles Longworth;
Donita Pearis-Forbes); Melissa Smith; Marguerite Young; Florence Burns; Jeannine M. Budihas; Ronald Farquharson; 
Carolyn M. Asmussen); Catherine Junginger

65. KW Transportation Services Agreement with Chabad Jewish Center of Martin/St. Lucie Counties

OTHER BUSINESS 
66. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Final Orders for:


#857/SB/08-14-91/0201/06     #858/RB/01-30-92/0371/06

#859/HC/03-05-91/0401/06    #860/AH/04-27-90/0201/06


#861/DH/09-04-91/0131/06    #862/DJ/03-13-89/0301/06

#863/MK/10-18-91/0261/06    #864/SL/10-10-89/0161/06


#865/NL/04-15-90/0401/06     #866/PL/08-30-91/0201/06


#867/RL/12-23-89/0401/06     #868/EM/03-05-90/0201/06


#869/DO/02-06-92/0391/06    #870/AR/09-19-91/0371/06


#871/AS/02-08-90/0301/06     #872/AS/02-12-90/0401/06 
#873/TH/06-30-89/0301/06


Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve



Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Final



Orders #857 through #873 as presented (Miller/Carvelli/



Carried 4-0).
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT

(Items #67 and #68 are presented for Board consideration/vote.)
67. MS Agreement of Contribution toward Public School Land Acquisition & Facilities Construction – Midway 100 
      East, L.L.C.
68. MS Agreement of Contribution Toward Public School Land Acquisition and Facilities Construction – Midway
      Development East, Inc.


Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve




items #67 and #68  as discussed and presented (Miller/Hilson/Carried 4-0).
Mr. Marty Sanders, Executive Director of Growth Mgmt., Land Acquisition, & Inter-governmental Affairs, commented that the rezoning application for the new Fort Pierce Central High School was approved at the second reading of Fort Pierce City’s meeting held on June 19, 2006.  That concluded all of the due diligence items--closing on the property occurred  June 20, 2006. The transaction was now complete and the facilities department could start to build a new school.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT
69. TB Budget Committee – Board Policy Revision
Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent of Business Services and Chief Financial Officer, handed out two reports—a spread sheet showing revenues for 2006-07 and FEFP Calculations.  In looking at straight revenue without looking at categorical funding or per student funding amounts, and when backing out the change for the Florida retirement system, the Legislature included in their funding an amount to offset the Florida retirement system increase.  Mr. Bargeron still saw a 15.99% increase in overall revenue. That’s to support an increase in student population of 2300.  There were a lot of categorical funds i.e., class-size reduction and performance pay program, that made it very important to find a number that represented a per student increase in funding.  Mr. Bargeron did not look at just an absolute increase in funding.  On a per student basis the worksheet showed the district had a 9.7% increase on a per student basis.  

The second handout took categorical and other “strings attached” funding to give an idea of what the district’s true increase was in discretionary funding per student.  These funds could be used to offset  fuel increases, property/casualty increases, and other large ticket items.  Even though the district was getting a 4.97% increase in discretionary funding per student, the district still had some very large increases on the appropriations side of the budget that would put a strain on the operating budget.  

On a final matter, Mr. Bargeron reviewed draft language for a new School Board policy #7.11, School Budget System – Citizens Budget Committee, with the Board.  Members of the budget committee had asked that the Board consider making the existence of the budget committee part of Board policy.  It was felt this would help to legitimize the voluntary committee.  The policy outlined the committee’s purpose and was designed to help members focus on major community issues like construction funding needs, etc.  Mr. Bargeron felt this would be good for the district since it would allow for a  better sense of how the community felt on an ongoing basis.  Board members were asked to read over the draft and give comments back to Mr. Bargeron.  The draft would go to the Policy Review Committee once more and then follow-up with the public hearing process.   
FACILITIES CONSENT


Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve facilities



consent agenda items #70 through #74 and items #76 through #89




(Hilson/Miller/Carried 4-0).
70. AG Recommendation/Ranking of Selection Cmte. for Construction Mgr. Svcs. For Continuing Svcs. Agreements
71. AG Recommendation/Ranking of Selection Cmte. For Construction Mgr. Svcs. For PSLE Renewal Project

72. AG Recommendation/Ranking of Selection Cmte. For Commissioning Svcs. Continuing Svcs. Agreement 

73. AG  Recommendation/Ranking of Selection Cmte. For Continuing Svcs. Agreements for Civil Engineering Svcs.

74. AG Continuing Svcs. Agreement with Hanson for Commissioning Services

75. AG Continuing Svcs. Agreement with Sebesta Blomberg for Commissioning Services (Delete)
76. AG Project Agreement with Hanson Professional Svcs. Inc. for Treasure Coast High for Commissioning Svcs.
77. AG Project Agreement with The Morganti Group for Design Phase Portion of Jenkins Road Project

78. AG Project Agreement with J. A. Cummings, Inc., for Design Phase Portion of Fort Pierce Central High Project

79. AG Continuing Svcs. Agreements for Architectural Svcs. To Florida Architects and Edlund, Fritenbas & Binkley
80. AG Extension of Continuing Svcs. Agmt. with Dunkelberger Engineering & Testing for Engineering Testing Svcs.

81. AG Extension of Continuing Svcs. Agreement with A.M. Engineering & Testing, Inc., for Engineering Testing Svcs.
82. AG Southport Roof Replacement Project - Urban Building Systems

83. AG Forest Grove Middle Roof Replacement Project - Urban Building Systems

84. AG Port St. Lucie High Roof Replacement Project - Urban Building Systems

85. AG Change Order #2 -The Morganti Grp. for Reconstruction of Bell Tower at FP Magnet School of the Arts
86. AG Change Order #3 to The Morganti Grp. For Roof Repair at FP Magnet School of the Arts (Hurricane Wilma)
87. AG Renewal of Lease Agreement with Indian River Community College at Sunrise Academy

88. AG Increase of Purchase Ord. to Weber & Tinnen for Additional Svcs. Due to Hurricanes ( Jeanne, Frances, Wilma)

89. AG Partial GMP to The Morganti Group for Jenkins Road K-8

FACILITIES REPORT
90.AG  West Gate K-8
Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities & Maintenance, gave a quick update on projects/facilities that would be opening in August.  Staff and crews had made a lot of progress in one month at West Gate K-8.  The classroom buildings and auditoria were substantially complete.  Furniture had arrived and was being installed.  Exterior lighting was complete.  Landscape and irrigation was being installed.  Board members expressed appreciation for the quality of work given the fast timeline.

91. AG Treasure Coast High School
Treasure Coast High School’s building four was scheduled to open at a later date.  The auditorium probably would not open up with the rest of the school but everything else would open on time.  All classroom buildings were complete; furniture and equipment was being installed.

92. AG Hybrids
Mr. Gilbert continued with his power point presentation which illustrated progress made at Fort Pierce Magnet K-8 School (the hybrid project), C. A. Moore K-7 School, Northport K-8 School, St. Lucie West K-8 School, and Windmill Point Elementary.

Roofing projects at Port St. Lucie High, Forest Grove Middle, and Southport Middle were just beginning and were expected to be completed by mid-part next year.

Mr. Gilbert asked that his staff stand to be recognized for their Herculean efforts this past year.  The Board was very appreciative of their quality of work.   

ATTORNEY’S REPORT (Items #93 - #95 are presented for Board consideration/vote)
93. DH Morningside Elementary School Lift Station Project – Temp. Construction Easement to City of Port St. Lucie
Attorney Dan Harrell stated at Morningside Elementary School, the City of Port St. Lucie had requested a temporary construction easement to facilitate the reconstruction and replacement of the lift station at that school.  This easement would be replaced by a permanent easement that would be much smaller in size than the footprint for the TCE.  The TCE had to cover both the lift station and the replacement location.



Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve and 




authorize execution of the temporary construction easement in




substantially the form provided by Mr. Harrell (Miller/Hilson/Carried 4-0).
94.DH Jenkins Road K-8 School – Utility Easement to Fort Pierce Utilities Authority
Mr. Harrell explained that the utility easement to the Fort Pierce Utilities Authority was along the western boundary adjacent to Jenkins Road for the new K-8 along Jenkins Road.  This would be a permanent easement for the location of the water and waste water alliance.



Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve and




authorize execution of the utilities easement in substantially the




form presented by Attorney Harrell (Hilson/Miller/Carried 4-0).
95.DH Educational Facilities Impact Fee Credit Agreement at Tradition
Mr. Harrell addressed the educational facilities impact fee credit agreement for the FAU Charter Lab School at Tradition.  A form of agreement had been negotiated over the last few months.  The agreement was similar to agreements that the Board had in place at St. Lucie West and at PGA Villages projects.  The agreement set forth the credits in the form of a deed.  

Mr. Harrell also pointed out that he had handed out a minor change that clarified conditions within the draft deed previously circulated to the Board.  



Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve and




authorize execution of an agreement for educational facilities 




impact fee credit at Tradition (Miller/Hilson/Carried 4-0).

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
(Items #96 and #97 are presented for Board consideration/vote)
96. KH Resolution to Support a Research and Education Authority Referendum
Chairman Hensley asked that the Board consider adopting a resolution in support of a research and education authority referendum which was what Senator Pruitt ran through the Legislature last year so it would go on the ballot in November.  It would create a fee for all property that is sold in the county that was set aside for research and education programs within St. Lucie County.  This matter was not for the research park necessarily.  It was a separate authority that would be made up of two representatives from the Port St. Lucie City Council, two representatives from the Fort Pierce City Commission, two representatives from the St. Lucie County Commission, and one member appointed by the Governor’s office.  It would be the authority that would look at the appropriate distribution of monies coming in through a special fee.  It was not known if there was any organized opposition to the concept.  The committee felt that getting letters of resolution from all entities would make it easier to gather support for the concept.


Action:
There was a motion to draw up a resolution




as described by Mrs. Hensley (Miller/Carvelli/




Carried 4-0).

97. KH Unitary Advisory Committee
Mrs. Hensley advised board members that there were three openings on the Unitary Advisory Committee.  A letter had been received from the committee asking what action the Board desired to take on this matter.  It was suggested that board members provide names to fill the vacant slots by the next board meeting.  A full list of current members would be provided for board members’ review.  
Ms. Hilson reported that she and Mrs. Hensley had attended a recent Florida School Boards Association meeting.  Ms. Hilson stated she came away with great information.  She also indicated she was very proud of the district’s union and administrative leadership team.  Other districts were not as fortunate to have the same success based on comments she had heard at the conference.
Dr. Miller explained that she had attended an instructional materials workshop for adoption of textbooks.

Dr. Carvelli congratulated all district employees for their efforts in making our district great.  Dr. Carvelli stated he appreciated all the work done to help raise school grades and increase student achievement.
Mrs. Hensley added that several things were done at the recent FSBA conference. It seemed to be a very exciting time and the meetings were quite lively.

A representative of the district had asked that a symposium or very small group of people be formed to represent a small group of counties.  It was decided that FSBA would present an education symposium in November that would incorporate 67 counties and all elected representatives and senators.  The November date was used to ensure who the seat holders were.  The Advocacy Committee would become stronger in that it would potentially help write some legislation on some issues.  There was a great deal of interest in the concurrency issue.  The five county consortium issues were on the table and considered state-wide.  A nine-county consortium actually was a group that looked at the platform for the state.  If the charter school bill goes forward and if the Governor signs it, there will probably be a discussion about a potential law suit by FSBA. Mrs. Hensley indicated she would keep board members informed on this issue.
Mrs. Hensley had also attended a state Children’s Services Council meeting during which a path for the organization was decided that would serve all groups and kids.  They would look at what the state had in place, what policies were in statute, and what policies were in the wrong place or in the way of progress.  A study would be done on everything in statue dealing with the issues of CSC--anything about kids under the age of 18.  Then, CSC would set legislative priorities, decide on its advocacy, and hire a series of lobbyists.  CSC would be moving forward and Mrs. Hensley felt there would be a lot of overlapping with what school districts want and what the CSC may be able and willing to do because of the level of autonomy they still have.  

 UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS
There were no unscheduled speakers.
ADJOURNMENT

After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hensley adjourned the regular June 20, 2006 (the only regular meeting in June 2006) at approximately 7:20 p.m.






